



MEETING MINUTES PROFESSIONAL QUALIFICATIONS COMMITTEE

March 30, 2022

Teleconference

A. CALL TO ORDER / ROLL CALL / ESTABLISHMENT OF A QUORUM

Chair Charles Ward, III called the meeting to order at 10 a.m. and called the roll. Three members of the Committee constitute a quorum; there being four members present at the time of roll, a quorum was established.

Committee Members Present

Charles "Sonny" Ward, III, Chair Tian Feng Eric Lum Barry Williams

Committee Members Absent

Malcolm Brett Gladstone, Vice Chair

Members of the Public Present

Mark Christian, Director of Government Relations, The American Institute of Architects, California (AIACA)
Glenn Gall
Cary Bernstein

Staff Present

Laura Zuniga, Executive Officer (EO)
Marccus Reinhardt, Examination and Licensing Manager
Kimberly McDaniel, Regulations Manager
Jesse Bruinsma, Examination Analyst, CSE
Coleen Galvan, Communications Analyst (Co-Moderator)

B. CHAIR'S PROCEDURAL REMARKS AND COMMITTEE MEMBER INTRODUCTORY COMMENTS

Mr. Ward announced the meeting was being webcast, with no physical location pursuant to Governor Gavin Newsom's January 5, 2022, Executive Order N-1-22. He subsequently advised members of the teleconference voting requirements.

Mr. Ward asked for public comment. There was no public comment.

C. PUBLIC COMMENT ON ITEMS NOT ON THE AGENDA

Mr. Ward asked for public comment related to items not on the agenda. There was no public comment.

D. REVIEW AND POSSIBLE ACTION ON JANUARY 25, 2022 COMMITTEE MEETING MINUTES

Mr. Ward asked for public comment. There was no public comment.

Mr. Ward asked for a motion to approve the January 25, 2022, minutes.

 Mr. Williams made the motion to approve the January 25, 2022, meeting minutes.

Mr. Feng seconded the motion.

Members Ward, Feng, Lum, and Williams voted in favor of the motion.

The motion passed 4-0.

E. DISCUSS AND POSSIBLE ACTION ON 2022-2024 STRATEGIC PLAN OBJECTIVE TO COLLABORATE WITH LEGAL TO IMPLEMENT ASSEMBLY BILL 1010 (CHAPTER 176, 2021 STATS.) IN DEVELOPING REGULATIONS AND ALIGNING COMMITTEE FINDINGS TO PROVIDE MORE CONSISTENCY AND MAKE CONTINUING EDUCATION REQUIREMENTS MORE RELEVANT TO CURRENT LICENSING REQUIREMENTS

Mr. Ward introduced Ms. McDaniel to present this item. Ms. Zuniga explained that in the cover memorandum for this item the action requested asks the Committee to discuss the proposed regulatory text and define key terminology and concepts with a focus on:

- Zero net carbon design (ZNCD)
- Carbon neutral / high-performance architecture
- Providers' trainer and educator qualifications

• Examples of ZNCD continuing education (CE) course topics

Ms. Zuniga said that Attachment 1 (ZNCD Discussion Document) for this item is color-coded to assist in facilitation of the discussion with yellow related to trainers and educators, green related to ZNCD, and blue related to course topic examples. She advised that following the first attachment is the proposed text (Attachment 2).

Mr. Ward asked where within the proposed regulatory text is mention of carbon neutral and high-performance architecture. He said it appeared that such language was removed from the proposed text prior to the meeting. Ms. McDaniel responded that it is embedded within the definition for ZNCD based upon her research that included feedback from preliminary meetings with the AIACA and review of the California Senate legislative analysis. Otherwise, it would be necessary to separately define the term within the Initial Statement of Reasons.

Mr. Ward asked whether members wanted to start the conversation with reviewing the ZNCD Discussion Document one item at a time, or instead address individual member concerns regarding the attachment. Ms. McDaniel advised members she would like them to start the conversation by first addressing the ZNCD Discussion Document. She emphasized the importance of keeping the timeline in mind during the discussion because the mandate for implementation begins on January 1, 2023, while the deadline for the promulgation of regulations is July 1, 2024. Ms. McDaniel added that it is the intent of Board staff to have the regulations approved well before the deadline.

Mr. Ward asked whether his understanding would be correct that dependent upon the present conversation during the meeting and presentation to the Board in either May or September it would be possible for the regulatory proposal to be approved before January 1, 2023. Ms. McDaniel responded that it would be challenging to having the entirety of the regulatory process complete by the operative date for the new renewal requirement.

Ms. McDaniel summarized some of the key requirements specified within the proposed regulatory text:

- Five hours of coursework on ZNCD
- [Presented by] Trainers or educators with knowledge and expertise in ZNCD
- Audit of [licensee] records

Ms. McDaniel advised that the new requirement would be like the existing one on disability access requirements.

Mr. Feng suggested, for the benefit of new members, the Committee review the March 26, 2021, presentation on CE and the history of Assembly Bill (AB) 1010. Mr. Ward agreed with the suggestion. Mr. Feng, summarized for the new members the contemporary history of the Board's work to enhance the CE requirement for protection of the public. Mr. Ward then began the conversation with a review of the ZNCD Discussion Document. He reminded members that with the passage of AB 1010 the task before the Committee is to define the coursework, the requirements, and the related regulations. He opined the March 2021 CE presentation would be helpful to the current discussion because the Committee had in its preparation done significant work and defined areas of practice that California architects could perform better with corresponding CE.

Mr. Ward read the definition for ZNCD to members and speculated that most of the current discussion would be on this topic. He said, from his personal perspective, it would be his desire for the Committee to explore the course topics that would align with the definition of ZNCD that is ultimately agreed upon by members. Mr. Ward asked Ms. McDaniel to provide validation of whether those proposed topics would fall within the definition. He refined the objective of the current conversation for members and said the goal would be to define ZNCD and address the implementation of the requirement with the courses permitted by the proposed regulatory action.

Mr. Ward reminded members that at the previous meeting the consensus was to have a broad definition of ZNCD to allow for a greater variety of acceptable courses and topics. He then directed the members' attention to the March 2021 CE presentation to continue the conversation from the last meeting. Mr. Feng invited Mr. Lum to present any questions he may have regarding AB 1010 to members more familiar with its history. He reiterated that the Board through the Committee had been working on CE for more than three years and expressed his personal desire to see a convergence of the two initiatives to develop a regulatory proposal that is reflective of the efforts by each group.

Mr. Lum brought a minor error that he noticed in the ZNCD Discussion Document regarding the term "demonstrable" to the attention of members. Ms. McDaniel responded and confirmed the error; she explained that the term if kept in the definition for ZNCD would itself require clarification of meaning for the proposed regulatory language.

Mr. Ward asked Ms. McDaniel whether there was anything listed in the March 2021 presentation under Category 2 she believed would not fall under a course that would fulfill ZNCD as current defined in the ZNCD Discussion Document. Ms. McDaniel responded that the way ZNCD is defined in the related Discussion Document accommodates the subject matter topics listed in Category 2. She

added the regulatory text also incorporates the Category 2 topics into the definition.

Mr. Ward asked whether topics from other categories could be included in the definition. Mr. Ward said his concern is that in trying to further qualify a definition [for ZNCD] the opposite effect of what the Committee and Board are attempting to achieve may be the result. Ms. Zuniga advised the Committee that a broader definition for ZNCD, inclusive of the topics found in Category 2, would be easier to justify than an approach to incorporate additional topics from the other categories into the definition.

Mr. Feng said it would be ideal if all the topics covered in Category 2 were included in the definition and meet its intent.

Mr. Ward before opening to public comment asked whether any of the members had any statements regarding the discussion. Mr. Williams asked whether embodied energy (carbon) is being taken into consideration or covered under Category 2. Mr. Feng responded that as a member of the AIA Committee on the Environment there has been discussion on the topic of embodied carbon and a proposal to enhance the definition for ZNCD to include it.

Cary Bernstein (an architect member of the public) said remote projects that require tremendous transport disruption of the existing environment must have this impact factored into the carbon content calculations for the building.

Mark Christian explained to the Committee that many of the topics in Category 2 would likely meet the intent of the ZNCD requirement. However, he clarified that not all climate justice issues, or sustainability content would fall within the scope of the ZNCD requirement.

Glenn Gall said in his public comment that he is concerned the strict definition of trainers and educators would exclude researchers, regulators, and educators not directly involved with designing and building.

Mr. Lum asked for clarification whether all the topics within Category 2 is supposed to be embedded in AB 1010. He said AB 1010 is specifically focused on ZNCD and does not include sustainability, resilience, or climate justice. Mr. Ward responded by providing a summary on the history regarding continuing education from prior committee and board discussions on the subject. Specifically, he mentioned that the current discussion is an effort to expand what the Committee and Board believe to be a very narrow definition of ZNCD within the language of AB 1010.

Mr. Lum asked how Category 2 became AB 1010. Mr. Ward explained that Category 2 did not become AB 1010. He said that AB 1010 was parallel to the conversation on what the Committee and Board were working on at the time related to CE. Mr. Ward further explained that the Committee is bringing Category 2 into the conversation as it works to define what coursework should apply to ZNCD. He added that there is some crossover between the work of the Committee and AB 1010.

Ms. Zuniga said that the presentation the members were viewing is the product of the Committees work over two years and gives a general direction for where the Board would like to take the CE requirement in the future. She added that AB 1010, sponsored by the AIACA, was separate from the Committee's work and narrowly defines ZNCD. She further added that it is now the Board's responsibility to define the term and the parameters licensees complete to fulfill the CE requirement. Ms. Zuniga said that staff used the work from the Committee and documents referenced in the bill analysis to formulate the proposed definition before the Committee for its consideration.

Mr. Lum said he believes that resiliency is an important topic [from Category 2]; however, it is not really included in discussions of ZNCD. He said that if resiliency were something the Committee would like to include then it would be another subject matter apart from ZNCD.

Mr. Feng said that in the previous few weeks the AIACA Resilient Design Committee (RDC) reviewed the initial definition for ZNCD proposed by the Board and expanded it to include two new aspects: 1) embodied energy; and 2) resilient design through increased building performance to reduce the future rebuilding, repair, or reconstruction of the building. He said the effectiveness would be measurable by the building's carbon footprint. He said by expanding the definition for ZNCD, then most of Category 2 would be relevant and included, so it will hopefully reconcile some of the Committee's concerns.

Mr. Ward asked whether Mr. Feng would be able to share the text from the RDC discussion with the Committee. Alternately, Mr. Ward proposed that perhaps a description of the text would be sufficient for the Committee's discussion. He asked whether further qualification broadens or constricts the coursework. Mr. Ward suggested the Committee review the public comments and then ask Ms. McDaniel whether the proposed regulatory text would preclude coursework on embodied energy, resilient design, or building performance.

Mr. Ward asked whether any of the coursework discussed so far during the meeting is outside the existing definition for ZNCD. Ms. McDaniel responded that the focus of the definition is on operational aspects and that it would be necessary to add language that addresses embodied carbon.

Mr. Feng said it appeared there was a consensus regarding environmental justice. He felt that if the Committee, based upon the present discussion, could collaborate with Ms. McDaniel, and formulate a recommendation, then it would be probable for a proposal to go before the Board in May.

Mr. Ward suggested additional language to the proposed text regarding the submission by providers and educators of their documentation of qualifications that could be reviewed by staff. He said the language regarding provider and trainer qualifications does not seem broad enough and compared it to the proposed text (from the February 18, 2022, Board meeting) for CE on disability access requirements. Mr. Ward said the text for CE on disability access requirements seems too focused on codes. The rub, he said, is that there is no attention to the broader social implications. He said (respective to ZNCD) that it feels as though, given the broadness of the topic, there may be voices who are not heard in the discussion.

Mr. Feng asked whether the Committee could propose a list of those educators and trainers it determines are qualified to provide CE training on ZNCD. Ms. Zuniga asked for clarification from the Committee on how the language in the proposed text is deficient, so it can be rectified for use by licensees to meet the renewal requirement. She asked whether there were additional categories the Committee would like included in the language of the proposed text.

Mr. Ward said he would like to hear from a social justice perspective and there should be allowances for courses that address more global concerns regarding climate change. Ms. Zuniga said staff would take the Committee's feedback and see whether there is a way to broaden the range of individuals who would be qualified to provide training to licensees.

Mr. Feng asked whether it would be possible for the language in the text to be more high-level, so a broader range of providers would be eligible. Ms. Zuniga explained that the regulatory text must be self-explanatory. Mr. Ward said the topic of ZNCD is wildly controversial and the definition can be different to each person. He opined that even with a definition it does not change the degree of controversy related to the topic. He said ZNCD is more conceptual than, as an example, disability access requirements.

Mr. Feng asked what degree of specificity is required by the rulemaking process and whether board counsel could provide some direction on the matter. He expressed his reservations about listing those who would be qualified to provide coursework given the dynamic nature of ZNCD. Mr. Ward said he understands the limitations on staff resources and that he does not want to make the process burdensome by requiring approval of providers. He asked whether the ZNCD definition could be simplified rather than qualified to allow for a broader, more

flexible, more diverse, and less controversial discourse. Ms. Zuniga agreed that a broader definition would make it easier, and that staff would take the feedback from the Committee and bring back revised language for consideration. Mr. Feng asked whether public comment could be reopened for additional input by those in attendance.

Mr. Ward asked whether the Committee was expected to approve the proposed text and provide a recommendation to the Board. Ms. Zuniga responded that staff would bring revised language to the Board in May based upon the feedback provided by the Committee.

Mr. Lum said he wanted to express his observations between the requirement in AB 1010 and the existing requirement on accessibility. He said the requirement for accessibility is rather specific and technical; being based upon regulations. He also said the wording for AB 1010 is similar in that it is focused on carbon-free renewable energy to meet building operation energy consumption. Mr. Lum further said it includes other topics, such as those discussed during the meeting, so he opined it is a very technical education.

Mr. Christian said he had a comment regarding paragraph (f)(1) in the proposed text. He said the language in the proposed text specifies that to qualify as a provider an individual must hold a license as a professional, civil, or structural engineer; it appears to exclude mechanical engineer. He suggested that unless mechanical engineer, which is very relevant to ZNCD, is within the definition of professional engineer, then it should be specified as well.

Mr. Christian asked whether there will be other opportunities to comment on the proposed regulatory text. Ms. Zuniga advised there would be several more opportunities, including future board meetings, the mandatory 45-day comment period, and any time the language is brought back before the board.

Mr. Christian also provided comment on paragraph (e) regarding the summative assessment and said there is a national standard related to mandatory CE for architects. He said all other U.S. jurisdictions and the National Council of Architectural Registration Boards (NCARB) accept this standard, which he elaborated is the AIA Standard (Standard).

Mr. Christian further said the AIACA believes there is a benefit to having a single standard on course criteria. He said the proposed text does not follow the Standard and explained that under the Standard summative assessments are only required for on-demand online CE courses but not for live in-person or online courses. Additionally, he said, the Standard requires a 70% pass rate, but the proposed text requires an 80% pass rate. Mr. Christian said not following the Standard would be disruptive and unnecessarily complicated for licensees. He

said the AIACA strongly recommends the proposed text be modified to align with the Standard.

Mr. Gall said the Committee should look beyond traditional practice; for instance, manufacturers, product representatives, and city planners that he said greatly have expanded his personal professional knowledge. He added that it appears these entities are being excluded from being acknowledged as valid providers.

Mr. Ward first responded to Mr. Gall's comment and expressed that he shares the same concerns and said there would be internal discussions to ascertain whether there is any ability to broaden the range of entities eligible to be providers. He then responded to Mr. Christian's comment and said the matter is being researched by staff and it is hoped more information will be available for the consideration at the next Board meeting in May.

F. DISCUSS AND POSSIBLE ACTION ON 2022-2024 STRATEGIC PLAN OBJECTIVE TO AMEND EXISTING REGULATIONS TO REVISE AND EXPAND THE TYPES OF DEGREES ACCEPTED FOR LICENSURE TO REMOVE BARRIERS TO LICENSURE

Mr. Ward lead the discussion by explaining the intent of the objective would be:

- Allow increased training experience and expand opportunities for candidates without a professional degree in architecture
- Align training and educational experience earned with contemporary professional practices and trends
- Permit candidates to earn training experience from related professions prior to achieving Architect Registration Examination testing eligibility
- Update references to National Council of Architectural Registration Board's programs
- Remove obsolete and redundant language
- Simplify the Table of Equivalents

Mr. Reinhardt explained the differences in the attachments provided members to aid in their discussion of what is being recommended in the regulatory proposal. He advised the members that in addition to approval of the proposed regulatory text, staff is seeking direction from Committee regarding the term "qualifying foreign country" which he said was based upon a now defunct NCARB publication. The NCARB publication defined a "qualifying foreign country" as one with licensure requirements like those for jurisdictions in the NCARB membership – requiring education, experience, and examination. Mr. Reinhardt said the list of qualifying foreign countries based upon the NCARB publication is available on the Board's website.

Mr. Reinhardt advised the Committee that staff was proposing multiple recommendations for Committee consideration regarding how to address the term "qualifying foreign county" no longer being supported by the NCARB publication. The recommendations included:

- Setting a fixed amount of foreign experience credit granted at a rate reduction, for instance at 50% credit
- Accepting without limit foreign experience regardless of the foreign licensure requirements but at 50% credit reduction
- Mirroring NCARB and providing a one-year limit at full (100%) credit

Mr. Ward asked Mr. Reinhardt to explain the individual proposed amendments commencing with the Table of Equivalents (TOE). Mr. Reinhardt explained for members the organizational structure of the TOE relative to the proposed amendments from staff. Mr. Ward asked for an explanation of the differences between (a)(3) and (a)(4) and why they receive the same educational experience credit. Mr. Reinhardt explained the difference between (a)(3) and (a)(4) is that the latter is related to earning a degree from a school with a program accredited by the National Architectural Accrediting Board (NAAB) and the degree would allow for entry into the NAAB-accredited program at that school. He added this would be like either the 4+2 or 4+3 Master's program.

Mr. Feng suggested there should be a consolidation between these two categories because he does not see a significant enough distinction between a nonaccredited four-year degree in architecture earned at a school without a NAAB-accredited program and a four-year degree in the same major earned at a school with a NAAB-accredited program. Mr. Reinhardt advised the members that staff would incorporate the feedback and return with amended language.

Mr. Feng said this is the perfect opportunity for revision of this regulation given the composition of the Committee and Board memberships. He added it is also an opportunity to apply a contemporary context to the regulations. He invited attending members of the public to provide their input into the discussion.

Mr. Reinhardt explained the new numbering system for the TOE and said that educational experience was consolidated into the upper portion of the table and training (work) experience remained in the lower portion. He said this makes it easier for board employees and candidates to logically locate the applicable categories. He also advised the Committee part of the consolidation included the elimination of categories that no longer seemed to be relevant given prior direction from the Board.

Mr. Williams asked how the Integrated Path to Architectural Licensure (IPAL) would be impacted by the proposed regulatory amendments. Mr. Reinhardt explained that the existence of IPAL was taken into consideration when

developing the proposed regulatory language presented for consideration and further said that IPAL was a driver for the proposed repeal of the previous category (a)(10) that limited training experience while in college to a one year maximum.

Mr. Feng asked whether educational experience credit is listed first followed by training experience. Mr. Reinhardt confirmed that is how the table is proposed to be organized along with additional improvements to make it easier for candidates to read. He added that this differs from how the TOE is presently displayed on the Board's website.

Mr. Feng asked whether the struck language would be replaced with contemporary terminology. Mr. Reinhardt explained that would be the case and then he explained the proposal to eliminate the redundant or unnecessary columns in the table to make it easier to understand for both employees and candidates.

Mr. Reinhardt continued to explain that the range of educational and training categories has been expanded for clarity.

Mr. Feng asked whether a professional degree as stated in the regulatory text is the same as a NAAB-accredited degree. Mr. Lum explained an assumption is made that an accredited degree is the first professional degree. He added that the assumption is made the nonaccredited degree is a four-year degree and that a five-year degree is accredited. Mr. Ward asked Mr. Reinhardt whether there are five-year programs that are nonaccredited.

Mr. Reinhardt explained there are five-year programs that are not NAAB-accredited, and he further explain that in the definition for a professional degree found later in the regulatory text it clarifies which degree types would fulfill that definition. He said staff would research whether the definition should be revised for contemporary context.

Mr. Feng said that with the changes by NAAB and NCARB in the past couple of years, it is a good time to revisit our regulations to align the regulatory terminology with the professional conventions. Mr. Lum said that a professional degree as defined in the regulatory text included accredited degree programs from NAAB and the Canadian Architectural Certification Board. He suggested a review of the professional degree programs of Mexico, the UK, and the EU for guidance on the definition. Mr. Feng said the Board should become familiar with the mutual recognition agreement requirements.

Mr. Feng asked for clarification why there is a distinction made between a nonaccredited four-year degree in architecture and the same type of degree from a school that also has a NAAB-accredited program. He said his preference

would be to have a distinction made between nonaccredited and accredited degrees with consideration of the field in which the degree is earned. He added the Board should take initiative to make the educational qualifications more specific.

Mr. Reinhardt advised members the four-year degree in a field related to architecture has been an issue in the past because of its prescriptive definition and provided members with examples. He said that because of the prescriptiveness candidates may be delayed in becoming eligible to test. Mr. Reinhardt read the definition from the existing regulatory text to members and explained that under guidance from legal counsel, the wording should be slightly modified, so a broader range of related majors would receive educational experience credit. He explained this would be accomplished by changing the language from "and defined as" to "such as". He further explained that without the change, candidates who do not have a degree in one of the prescriptive fields would receive half the educational experience credit as those with one; constituting an unnecessary delay in their licensure process.

Mr. Feng said he believes this is a huge challenge for staff especially in modern practice where there are many fields that purport to be architecture-related. He believes more expertise is required to formulate a reasonable definition to delineate those fields that are architecture-related from those that are not. He further said it is concerning there are academic fields that would receive the same amount of educational experience credit as others that are completely unrelated to architecture, based upon the existing regulatory language. Mr. Lum asked whether the proposed language would allow for the inclusion of a degree in sustainability. Mr. Feng said it seemed unclear and reiterated the suggestion to employ educational experts to assist in the definition. Mr. Reinhardt said either replacement of the existing language with what is proposed or the use of educational experts to create a broader definition would likely achieve the intent.

Mr. Ward expressed his concern that a student attending a two-year program at community college loses a year of credit, which seems unfair. He also suggested a reordering of the categories to place the degree or technical certificate in an architecture-related field earned at a community college before the more generic category of a two-year degree in any field. He expressed his concern for those who obtain two-year, so they can transfer to a four-year or accredited program in architecture but lose a year of educational credit because of existing regulations.

Mr. Williams concurred with Mr. Ward's assessment; however, explained that some two-year programs do not offer the same level of courses for students as

others and consequently an affected student must retake courses in a NAAB-accredited program to make up for any deficiencies. Mr. Ward asked whether a student who attended a two-year architecture program and then subsequently graduates from an accredited program would receive the maximum educational experience credit. He then explained that if on the other hand the candidate did not graduate from an accredited program but instead worked for an architecture firm, then they would only receive one year, which he felt is unfair. Mr. Reinhardt confirmed that such a candidate would receive the five years of educational credit.

Mr. Feng said that in his college district many students who earn a two-year degree enter the job force and work for a firm. Mr. Lum said another thing to consider is that many community colleges have articulation agreements with schools like the University of California, Berkeley (Cal Berkeley) and California College of the Arts. He said at these universities the two-year programs are treated as the first two years in the respective architecture program.

Mr. Ward asked whether there is any sort of accreditation for two-year architecture programs. Mr. Lum responded that other than graduate programs, there is no undergraduate accreditation in architecture. Mr. Ward said that while there are several two-year programs that are tailored to work closely with local accredited program, there are also many that offer architecturally adjacent programs that do not. He said there is no third-party accreditation process for the state to validate two-year programs and added that the only thing to provide some validation is the fact that certain accredited programs will accept two years of transfer credit from some programs. He further added that there is no portal of any kind or qualification the state could point to as acceptable evidence of qualification.

Mr. Feng asked Mr. Williams how California Polytechnic State University, San Luis Obispo (SLO) addresses this issue. Mr. Williams explained that SLO has worked with some of the local community colleges that say their programs are in alignment with what SLO teaches in the first two years. He speculated that perhaps the problem is what the other schools are teaching and how that relates to the SLO curriculum.

Mr. Ward said it is very important on multiple levels that two years of architectural educational experience be granted for a two-year degree in architecture.

Mr. Ward reiterated his concern regarding the four-year nonaccredited degree receiving more educational experience credit than a four-year degree that would be accepted for entry into an NAAB-accredited program. He believes

both degrees should be granted the same amount of educational experience credit.

Mr. Feng asked what rationale was used for determining the amount of educational experience granted to holders of a postprofessional degree and why does it appear to be dependent upon the type of first professional degree earned. Mr. Reinhardt replied that based upon his findings, it appears the additional one year of educational experience credit was intended to recognize the experience gained when performing educational work beyond the professional degree.

Mr. Ward asked whether there is a maximum education experience credit that a candidate can earn. Mr. Reinhardt explained that normally the maximum is five years. However, he said, that those with postprofessional degrees in architecture may receive an additional year for an absolute maximum of six years.

Mr. Reinhardt explained proposed category (a)(10) that relates to work (training) experience under the direct supervision of an architect. He added that candidates who use this path must still complete the NCARB Architectural Experience Program (AXP) with few exceptions. He explained that as an example of an exception, that an architect licensed at least three years would not be required to complete AXP for a California license. Mr. Reinhardt said in this kind of situation an individual would be permitted to document up to eight years of training experience. He added this was a consideration in the proposal to allow a maximum credit of up to eight years for completion of AXP.

Mr. Feng asked for an explanation of the methodology used in determining the amount of training experience credit and whether it is a 1-to-1 relationship. Mr. Reinhardt responded that a candidate earns one year of experience for each year (2000 hours totals one year) of architectural (or equivalent) training they receive. Mr. Feng expressed his disagreement with candidates receiving experiential credit on a 1-to-1 basis for architectural training. He said that the eight-year requirement is comprised of the three elements; education, [training] experience, and examination. He opined that it does not seem fair to equate each year of training experience to one of education.

Mr. Williams asked whether California has always allowed an individual to document eight years of training experience without any education to receive a license upon completion of the CSE. Mr. Reinhardt responded in the affirmative and added this was known as the apprenticeship path. Mr. Williams recalled that former Board President Jon Baker used the apprenticeship path and said he was uncertain whether the Board should increase the number of required years for those who use solely training experience to achieve licensure.

He added this path is for those individuals who cannot afford to attend college so they could become an architect.

Mr. Ward ask for some clarification regarding the amount of credit granted to those utilizing the apprenticeship method for obtaining a license. Mr. Reinhardt provided an explanation of how the credit would be granted but said he did not have a complete answer. Mr. Ward asked for additional information to be presented at the next meeting for discussion.

Mr. Feng shared with members his rationale regarding experience credit for those opting to take the apprenticeship path. He explained that during his many years volunteering for NCARB he worked on the development of experience-based qualifications for the NCARB Certificate. He said specific focus was made on the use of educational objectives in the evaluation of work performed and determining whether the results are reflective of the learning intent of an architectural educational program using the NAAB standard. He opined this was a more scientific way to measure and evaluate the work experience.

Mr. Feng continued that education is a fundamental element in becoming an architect; however, he said that the objectives of architectural education could also be met by other means.

Mr. Lum agreed with the concept proposed by Mr. Feng and raised another concern regarding the type of work performed. He elaborated on his concern and stated that it is difficult to know whether the work performed was architectural in nature and that it is possible an individual working at a firm may simply be answering phones, doing marketing, or performing some other nonarchitectural work. He mentioned that NCARB (through its AXP) requires mandated hours in specific tasks. Mr. Lum said still another concern is whether the person is working full-time or part-time and suggested that instead of documenting years, which are not clearly defined, it should be documentation of hours performing architectural work – like the reporting in AXP.

Mr. Feng said architects (to protect the public health, safety, and welfare) must fundamentally understand how [building] structure works. He questioned how much exposure to structure an individual would have if working under an architect that focuses on interior design. He asked whether the Board would feel comfortable knowing this. Mr. Williams agreed with the concept and said there must be some format for evaluation to ensure a candidate receives a well-rounded training experience. Mr. Ward added that he approves experience forms for his employees seeking licensure and said it is a duty to check and verify the work experience in accordance with NCARB and Board requirements. He added that California is one of the few jurisdictions that allows for an apprenticeship path but said it is not clear how, from reading the TOE, a

candidate would accomplish licensure, and requested this information in the future.

Mr. Reinhardt continued his explanation of the proposed amendments and advised the Committee of the proposal to allow for up to eight years of experience credit for completion AXP to align the amount of credit granted with the maximum experience granted for obtaining an NCARB Certificate.

Mr. Reinhardt then presented the category regarding training experience performed in a "qualifying foreign country." He explained to members that the NCARB publication which served as the basis for the term no longer exists. He asked the Committee to consider elimination of the "qualifying foreign country" and acceptance of a limited amount of work experience from any foreign country.

Mr. Ward voiced his concerns regarding how staff would ascertain whether foreign work experience fulfills licensure requirements without the use of a third-party publication and speculated that it may be necessary to accept all foreign experience. Mr. Feng suggested staff work with NAAB and NCARB as resources in formulation of an approach for acceptance of foreign work experience. Mr. Feng said it may be an option to develop California-specific rules for acceptance of foreign architectural experience.

Mr. Ward said he was concerned about the foreign architectural experience receiving credit at 50%, especially when there may be educated and very experienced foreign architects that may end up being discounted by the proposed amendments. He said this should be thoroughly researched by staff for a future meeting.

Ms. Zuniga suggested, due to present time constraints, that staff take the Committee's input and return at a future meeting with revised language. She added that this regulatory proposal does not have the urgency of the other packages being considered by the Board, which have legislatively mandated deadlines.

Mr. Ward summarized several key points from the day's discussion:

- Educational experience for four-year programs
- Increasing the amount educational experience for two-year programs
- An explanation of the apprenticeship process under existing regulations and circumstances
- Request staff conduct research on foreign architectural experience credit

G. ADJOURNMENT

The meeting adjourned at 2:09 p.m.